

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14TH MAY 2007 AT 10:00 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/12:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, McKeegan and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business


Condolences
Councillor Blaney stated that he would like to express all of member’s condolences to all families who had been bereaved in the Moyle District.  He especially wished to offer members condolences to Councillor Madeline Black.

Other members expressed their wish to be associated with these comments.

07/12:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 16th April 2007 and Special Meetings of 27th April 2006 and 30th June 2006.
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on16th April 2007 and Special Meetings of 27th April 2006 and 30th June 2006, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McMullan and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting of 16th April 2007 and Special Meetings of 27th April 2006 and 30th June 2006 be adopted”.
07/12:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 16th April 2007 and Special Meetings of 27th April 2006 and 30th June 2006.


Apologies


Councillor McDonnell stated that there had been poor regular attendance at Council Meetings.  He informed members that he felt that the first meeting of the month being held in the morning was inconvenient for members to attend and that this should be returned to an evening meeting as soon as possible.


Councillor Blaney stated that there were many reasons for non attendance of meetings and on that day there was a Presidential visit in Cushendall.

Councillor McDonnell stated that this was unfair to rate payers who expected Councillors to attend meetings and fulfil their duties.


Councillor McMullan stated that as elected Councillors it was a duty to attend all meetings and that an effort should be made to attend meetings in the morning regardless of other commitments.


Councillor Harding entered the meeting at this point.


Bushmills War Memorial

Councillor McConaghy expressed his concern at the costs which would be involved in the restoration of the Bushmills War Memorial.

In reply the HTS stated that an independent professional report to identify the full extent of works required had been sought.

The Clerk requested that item 1.1 of the Technical Services Manager’s Report be taken now due to a deadline for the publication of the Ballycastle Harbour Bye-laws.


This was agreed.

07/12:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
The Technical Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
The Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that as Council would be aware, for some considerable time work on the preparation of Ballycastle Harbour Bye-Laws had been undertaken in conjunction with the Department for Regional Development Ports and Public Transport Division.

He informed members that the Draft Bye-Laws had now been cleared by the Department’s Solicitors and could now proceed to the making and confirmation stages which were set out in Section 91 of the Local Government Act 1972.  He stated that the notice of intention to make bye-laws were to be published in two local papers and copies of the bye-laws to be made available at Sheskburn House.  The HTS stated that after one month had elapsed and no objections had been received, two copies of the Bye-Laws were then to be signed and sealed by Council and passed to the Department for confirmation.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the draft Bye Laws for Ballycastle Harbour would be adopted.”
07/12:04
ROADS PROGRAMME – SPRING CONSULTATION
Councillor Blaney welcomed Mr Malcolm Glover and Mr Alfie Hunter from Roads Service and invited them to make their presentation to Council.
Mr Glover thanked Council for allowing them to make their presentation.  He stated that copies of the presentation had been circulated to members and that he would take questions at the end of each section.
Councillor Graham entered the meeting at this point.

Mr Glover stated that pages 7 and 8 referred to a summary of maintenance operations.  He informed members that following on from this were details of resurfacing completed in 2006/07 and stated that there had been some significant work carried out here.  He informed members that there had been a total of 8.55km completed.
Mr Glover referred members to page 10 of the report and stated that the proposed resurfacing listed showed a modest start to the financial year.  He informed members that the amount of planned work could increase if funding became available during the year.
Councillor O Black entered the meeting at this point.

Mr Glover stated that the proposed and completed Surface Dressing were listed on pages 13 and 14, Surface Treatments were on pages 17 – 19 and Drainage listings were on page 20.
Councillor Harding enquired about work which had commenced on Drumavoley Road.  She stated that she had understood that the sides of the road were to be cut back but that this had not been done.  She also informed members that part of the road had been resurfaced but that it had then been left.
Mr Hunter stated that part of this road was on the dressing list but that work was commencing from the Cushendall area.  He informed members that he was not sure about the status of this work.
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to thank Road Service for the surfacing work carried out in Cushendall.  He stated that the workmen went out of their way to accommodate people who were attending a service and that the work was of a high standard.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Hunter stated that Roads Service had carried out a considerable amount of work in Rathlin.  He stated that there were a number of unsurfaced roads there but that commencing work on these roads would be dependant on the availability of finance.  He informed members that there were no plans at this time for any further work on the island and that this would be taken on a year by year basis.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she wished Roads Service to consider the possibility of disabled parking bays outside the chapel in Cushendall.

Mr Hunter stated that this had been raised previously but was not possible due to lack of visibility around the bend.
Councillor O Black stated that if these were positioned at the gate they would not block the road.

Councillor McDonnell stated that it was understood that the front of the chapel was left for the use of disabled or less mobile parishioners. 

Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that the Church Committee could discuss this with Roads Service.
Mr Glover stated that Roads Service could look into this again.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr Hunter stated that he had noted her request to look into the possibility of extending the lighting at Harbour Road, Ballintoy.

Councillor McShane joined the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillors queries regarding the edging of roads in Armoy and Drumavoley, Mr Hunter stated that he would look into this but informed members that often it was a case of there being no bitmac surface there to edge back to.
Mr Glover stated that he would take the next two sections of the report together, maintenance of structures and minor works.

He informed members that that the list on page 25 of the report listed the planned works for minor works.  He stated that not all of the finance required was available at this point but that it was hoped to attain further funding later in the year.

In reply to Councillor McShane, Mr Hunter stated that with reference to visibility splays at the bottom of Dunamallaght Road, Roads Service had attempted to acquire land to improve this but had been unsuccessful.  He informed members that this could be looked at again but that he was not optimistic of a different outcome.
Councillor McMullan’s request to have the visibility at the bottom of the Mill Brae, Cushendall examined was noted.
Councillor McDonnell referred to the proposed works on the masonry arch bridge, Cushendun and stated that this would cause major disruption and enquired as to the benefit.

Mr Glover stated that on assessment the bridge did not meet EU standards for traffic and load bearing.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Glover stated that his concerns were noted and would be passed onto the team working on this project.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Mr Glover stated that the Glenariff Footway was on the list for planned schemes.
In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Councillor McMullan stated that he had met with Roads Service as part of his role as a Councillor and that he had never told anyone that he had stopped this scheme.  He informed members that the decision to postpone the job was not his but Roads Service.

Councillor McMullan stated that a number of people had wanted to know why this scheme was going ahead when areas of frequent use which were in need of works had been turned down.

Councillor Blaney stated that as Council had agreed to this scheme it should have gone ahead without any postponement regardless of the fact that one Councillor had objected.

Councillor O Black stated that she was aware that different areas needed works but that this had to be on a first come first served basis.  She stated that Roads Service had to decide upon the order and priority of schemes.
In reply to Councillor McShane, Mr Hunter stated that the footway in Armoy was through the village itself.  He informed members that the Drones Road had been investigated but that there was not sufficient room to proceed.

Mr Glover proceeded with the report by highlighting completed and proposed traffic schemes.

He informed members that the Castle Street Zebra Crossing was scheduled for commencement this month

Mr Glover highlighted the area of traffic management and stated that in October 2006 the responsibility for parking enforcement was transferred from the PSNI to Roads Service.  He informed members that National Car Parks Ltd had been employed by Roads Service to carry out this work and that additional staff were being deployed along the North Coast to enforce restrictions.

Mr Glover stated that consultation would soon begin on the introduction of charging in Ann Street car park.  He informed members that this would help displace medium/long stay parkers to other car parks, releasing spaces for short stay visitors and shoppers.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Mr Glover stated that he was not award of any plans to introduce car parking charges for Ann Street itself and Castle Street.

In reply to queries from Councillors Mr Glover stated that he would look into the length of parking bays at Ann Street.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there was a possibility of introducing some kind of staggered barrier at the zebra crossing on Ann Street.  He informed members that pedestrians were walking straight out onto the crossing.
Councillor Newcombe stated that he had been informed that a staggered barrier would not be suitable for prams etc but he agreed with Councillor McMullan and stated that something needed to be done.

Councillor Harding stated that the black railings which had been placed at the crossing had been pulled apart and this needed to be looked at.
Mr Hunter stated that all of these points relating to the crossing at Ann Street had been noted.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Glover stated that his request for the inclusion of Dunluce Road, Priestland Road and Straid Road in the Gateway Scheme would be passed onto the relevant department.
Councillor McShane enquired if Stroanshesk Park could be reconsidered for traffic calming measures.  She informed members that the long straight road was encouraging speeding and that the traffic calming measures had worked very well in Altananum Park.

Mr Glover stated that there was criteria which had to be applied to any request for such measures.  He informed members that Roads Service had to prioritise any requests due to insufficient funding.  He stated that Stroanshesk Park had been monitored but that it was found that there was insufficient usage of this road to merit traffic calming measures.  He informed members that it was unlikely that there would be any significant change since the road was last monitored.

Mr Glover refereed to page 30 of the report and the completed and proposed lighting schemes for the area.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Hunter stated that Roads Service would look into the street lighting at Market Street Ballycastle.

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Glover stated that the lighting required at Straid Road, Bushmills would be brought forward if funding became available throughout the financial year.
Councillor McMullan stated that he wished to thank Mr Whiteside from Roads Service for the lighting scheme provided at Cushendun Chapel.

Councillors McIlroy and Newcombe left the meeting at this point.
Councillor O Black stated that she had requested that lighting be provided from Cushendun to Knocknacarry but had received a letter stating that this was not possible.  She informed members that this road was used frequently and was dangerous at night due to pedestrian use in the dark.

Mr Glover noted that this had been raised before but informed members that a lighting scheme could not be justified here as there were not enough houses.  He stated that there must be ten houses within 200 meters. He informed members however that he would raise this matter again with the relevant section.

Mr Glover continued with his report discussing Strategic Road Improvements.  He informed members that the scheme for the A26 would be out for public consultation during June and that members would see this in the press.
In reply to Councillor O Black, Mr Glover stated that he could not comment on the Glenraville Road safety measures as this was located in the Ballymena area and therefore not within his brief.

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was a major works scheme which was absent from the list.  He informed members that the Coast Road Cliffs on the way to Larne were in a dangerous state.  He stated that stones were falling onto the road and that this should be made safe.
Mr Hunter stated that a survey had been carried out a couple of years ago and it had been proposed to erect some steel netting.  He stated that he would check on the progress of this work, but informed members that extensive work had been carried out to remove loose stone and also that the road was inspected every day for fallen stone.

Councillor McShane enquired about the Sustrans cycle route from Ballinlea to the Giant’s Causeway.  She stated that she had inspected this route and found that it was difficult to walk on and would be dangerous in her opinion for cyclists.  She informed members that parts of the road were collapsing and that due to the desolate nature of the route if an accident did occur it could go undetected.  
Mr Hunter agreed with these comments and informed members that he felt that this was not the best choice for the route.

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to congratulate Roads Service for the excellent traffic management and tidy work completed opposite Sheskburn House.

Councillor Blaney agreed with these comments.  He thanked Mr Hunter and Mr Glover from Roads Service for their presentation.

Councillor McMullan requested that item nine on the agenda be brought forward while Roads Service was in attendance.
This was agreed.


07/12:09
SPEED LIMIT ON TROMRA ROAD                
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)


Councillor McMullan stated that he wished the speed limit on the Tromra Road to be extended outside the village.  He informed members that this road was very dangerous and that there were frequent accidents as drivers were approaching the village too fast.  He asked Roads Service to investigate this matter.

Councillor McDonnell stated that people must be sensible about the speed limit, he stated that he thought that the 40mph speed limit throughout the whole of Ballycastle was an excessive restriction.


Councillors Newcombe and McIlroy returned to the meeting at this point.


Councillor McCambridge stated that people were breaking speed limits and that it was down to personal driver responsibility to adhere to these.

It was agreed to continue with the Technical Services Report.

07/12:05
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT

The Technical Services Manager continued with his report.

Cottage Wood Development Update
The HTS stated that works on Cottage Woods site were now essentially complete.  He stated that hand over to Council was therefore expected no later than Friday 18th May 2007.

After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,
“That the Chairman would open the Cottage Wood Development and that he and the Vice Chair would agree a date for this.”


Cushendall Environmental Improvement Scheme
The HTS stated that the new disabled play area in respect of the Environment Improvement Scheme over Legg Green had now been ordered with delivery expected in 6 – 8 weeks.  He informed members that all other works in relation to this scheme were complete with the exception of an asphalt wearing course which could only be applied after the full installation of the play area.  He stated therefore that partial possession had been requested and approved essentially bringing these lands under Council control with the exception of the area which would accommodate the playground.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HTS stated that the equipment had been discussed and approved with Council and the Friends group.

Proposed Marina Development, Cushendall
The HTS stated that following Council’s permission in principle in respect of a proposed 178 Berth Marina Development seaward of Cushendall Caravan Park and Waterford Slipway, detailed plans of the proposal were on display in the Chamber and Mr G McFall, McFall Construction and Scott Wilson Consulting Engineers were present to make a short presentation in relation to the scheme and answer any questions Council may have.

He informed members that to ensure Council was fully informed, a meeting had taken place on Tuesday 8th May with caravan owners on Cushendall Caravan Park, the purpose of which was to inform them as to the nature and extent of the proposal, answer queries and relay comments they had back to Council.

The HTS stated that the main concerns arising from this meeting were, loss of amenity/green space currently enjoyed, shower and laundry facilities should be retained within the static site, consideration be given to the possible relocation of the proposed sites along the retaining wall to a position closer to the proposed car park and any revision of the site layout should be fully DDA compliant.

The HTS informed members that following consideration, Council would be asked to formalize their decision in principle with a view to enter into lease arrangements. This would mean McFall Construction may be able to recover costs incurred on any expenditure in respect of costs incurred from Council, should there be a reversal of any such decision at a future date.

The HTS introduced Neil McCullough of Scott Wilson Consulting Engineers and Mark Conway of Venture to give the presentation to Council.

Mr Conway thanked Council for the opportunity to give their presentation.  He stated that it was important to keep Council involved in the ongoing process and informed members that there had been movement in a few areas.
He stated that there had been analytical surveys completed, design work taken forward and consultation with local people and caravan owners.  He informed members that although work had progressed, this project was by no means a fait accompli.  He stated that although some elements would be fixed due to the natural environment they were keen to have Councils views and input.

Mr Conway introduced Mr McCullough to commence the presentation. 

Mr McCullough introduced his team of Paula Harkness, Senior Architect, Catherine Adams, Associate Landscape Architect, Leona Blaney, Senior Planner and Sam Philips, Director of Scott Wilson.
Mr McCullough stated that there was a plan on the wall of the chamber giving an overview of the scheme.  He informed members that two key elements had been changed slightly.  The Breakwater arm had been moved out and the head of this moved further south to create an overlap to allow boats some shelter in their approach to the marina.

He informed members that the Breakwater would be made of pre cast concrete and that the model had been tried and tested in other areas.  He stated that the Breakwater had been kept at such a height as to allow Caravan Owners to look out across the top of this to the sea.

Mr McCullough informed members that extensive modelling and simulation work had been carried out to view the way the breakwater would work.  He showed members an example.

He informed members that the approach to the marina would be from the south and that an area of rock shelving was to be investigated.  He stated that in terms of berthing facilities it was envisaged that there would be 160 boats with an opportunity to create a further pontoon system for visiting and larger boats.

In terms of the caravan park, Mr McCullough stated that in the pre construction stage it would be required to move nineteen static caravans and re-orientate five but that discussions had been held regarding this move.

Mr McCullough introduced Paula Harkness to discuss the buildings on site.

Ms Harkness showed plans of buildings on the site and informed members that there would be a control building and café.  She stated that there would also be accommodation for an on site controller with 24 hour security being provided.
Ms Adams then discussed the proposed landscaping on site giving members an idea of materials which would be utilised. She informed members that there would be a pedestrian plaza and picnic areas included on site and that the whole aspect would be one of welcome and quality.

Ms Adams stated that the use of landscaping would create a coherent style even though there were existing buildings of different styles on the site.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms Adams stated that there was a large car park in existence and that there would be dedicated car parking within the marina for boat owners.
Mr McCullough gave a brief summary of the presentation and invited member’s questions.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the HTS stated that there would be a loss of touring caravans for the duration of the construction period of approximately two years.

Councillor McDonnell enquired about the level of security which would be utilised.

Mr McCullough stated that the Control Building and Cafe would be open to the public but that there would be security in place around the marina area.  He stated however that it was hoped that the look of this would be minimised.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the HTS stated that any caravans which needed to be moved would be relocated according to fire regulations.  He stated that the best use possible would be made of the land available for the marina/caravan users.

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr Conway to request that Council consider leasing the whole Caravan Park to McFall Construction.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the Caravan Park was an important facility to Council.  She enquired if Council would retain control over any aspects of the running of the site.

The HTS stated that Council would have to carefully consider the conditions of leasing the site and informed members that details of the final decision would rest with Council.

In reply to Councillors queries Mr Conway stated that dual management of the marina and caravan site did make most sense.  He informed members that it was of utmost importance that the three groups involved in this venture were protected.  He stated that Council made money from the caravan site at present and that it would be important that Council retain that income.  He informed members of the importance of looking after the caravan owners in order that they continue to use the site and buy into the marina site also and that the third party involved McFall Construction attain a return on their investment.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, The HTS stated that EHS had given clear guidance on any treatment of spillages within marinas and supplied a number of floating pontoons to contain any spill until cleaned up.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr McCullough stated, that with reference to the life expectancy of the concrete used in the breakwater, he would have to get back to Council.
Mr Philips stated that this concrete was already in use in Drogheda and in other parts of the world for many years.  He informed members that the quality of the concrete was important.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Philips stated that the concrete used would be a white colour when installed but would darken in time to become a stone colour.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McCullough stated that 120 – 150m of the seafront would be closed to the public on completion of the marina but that this could be reassessed in time.

Councillor McMullan enquired if Council would be obliged to advertise any intention to lease the Caravan park.

The Clerk stated that advice would have to be sought from the Local Government Auditor.  He stated that McFall Construction had won the tender for the marina development and that it would be up to Council to develop the whole process from that point.  He stated that it may be beneficial to Council to investigate this further.  He informed members that they could decide if they wished to enter into an agreement in principle at this stage.

In reply to Councillors queries, the Clerk stated that there were two issues to look at, firstly the marina proposal, in which the contractor needed a firmer commitment from Council in order to proceed to the planning stage and secondly the possibility of unified management of the marina and caravan site.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That Council would formalise their agreement with McFall Construction regarding their support of the proposed Cushendall Marina.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk had clearance from Council to talk about overall arrangements regarding the possible lease of Cushendall Caravan Park.

The meeting went into recess at 12:35 and reconvened at 12:40
Letter from Mr Patrick Diamond, 31 Layde Road, Cushendall

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Mr. Patrick Diamond, 31 Layde Road, Cushendall requesting permission to and Council involvement with proposed works on the loop path and adjacent Council lands.

The HTS referred to a map included in his report and stated that Mr. Diamond wished Council to reinstate an earthen dyke along a section of the boundary of Council land and the loop path opposite his property, which he stated may discourage some of the illegal dumping taking place at this point.

He informed members that he would also like a row of large rocks or bollards placed at ‘B’ within his plan which would effectively designate an area of Council lands for parking at this house.  The HTS stated that in addition, and again on Council land, he had also requested permission to erect “a prepared and gated car park pad” located at ‘D’ on his plan.

The HTS stated that Mr. Diamond had also proposed the erection of a 1.5m high palisade fence at ‘C’.

The HTS informed members that as areas B and D were on Council owned lands which had been vested previously it may be unwise to facilitate this request.

He stated that the reinstatement of a section of earthen dyke proposed by Mr. Diamond would be at the discretion of Council, as it could be argued that this would afford greater protection to the public along this section of path. 

In relation to the palisade fence, which was actually proposed between Mr. Diamond and his neighbours, the HTS stated that it should be viewed that Mr. Diamond would have to seek views and or permissions from his neighbours directly.
Councillor McMullan stated that health and safety could be argued for the earthen dyke but he informed members that he did not think that this would stop dumping.

The HTS agreed with these comments, stating that the proposed bank would be 2-3 ft high and therefore would not discourage dumping.  He also informed members that there had never been an issue with health and safety in this area.

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter received from Mr Patrick Diamond would be marked as read and that any decision regarding the proposed earthen dyke would be held until the HTS could investigate any public safety issues.

Shelter – Bushmills – Giant’s Causeway Pathway

The HTS stated that an e-mail had been received by the Countryside & Access Officer from the Portballintrae Residents Association in relation to the condition of the shelter along the tram track at Runkerry.

He informed members that the Residents Association wished Council to retain this shelter as opposed to the removal. However, as the site necessitated walkers crossing the tram line to access it, it would be advisable to remove it and if a shelter was to be replaced, this should occupy a new site adjacent to the pathway.

After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be sought for the provision of a new shelter at the Giant’s Causeway Pathway, Bushmills and that any possible grants would be investigated.

Councillor McCambridge left the meeting at this point.

Dedicated loading/unloading area – Ballycastle Marina
The HTS stated that Berth holders within Ballycastle Marine were experiencing increased difficulty finding a suitable area within Ballycastle Marina Car Park to load or unload goods being relayed to their boats within the Marina.  He informed members that in order to ensure adequate accommodation for berth holders, it was proposed to relocate the existing two disabled parking bays situated at the secure access to the Marina and rededicate same for loading and unloading of vessels only with a maximum waiting time of 15 minutes.

After discussion, this was agreed.

The HTS requested that items 1.9 and 1.10 relating to Mosside Football Pitch be withdrawn and considered in his next report as some of the costings had come in considerably higher than expected.
After discussion, 
Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That the request to provide ball catch nets, fencing and dug outs for Mosside football club would be further investigated and brought back to a later meeting.”
Councillor McIlroy stated that if Council could find the money for this request he would encourage the provision of materials requested.

Councillor Hartin agreed with these comments and stated that the team would not be allowed to enter the league without these essentials.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that the team would not be able to do the works due to insurance implications as the works were on Council land.
Request for use of a Port-A-Loo – Lavin LOL

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Lavin L.O.L. 913 requesting the use of Council’s port-a-loo for a barn dance and barbeque at Clintyfinnan Road, Armoy on Friday 24th June 2007.

He informed members that as this venue was outside of the District, if permission was granted, as it had been in previous years, it would be necessary for representatives of Lavin Orange Lodge to collect and return the port-a-loo to Council’s yard, Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Lavin LOL for the use of a Port-a-loo would be granted on this basis.
Request for Wayleave/Lease – Sub Sea NIE Cable

The HTS stated that NIE had submitted a request for a Way Leave over Council lands at Sheskburn House and Ballycastle Seafront together with a request to lease approximately double the lands currently occupied by the NIE substation beside Sheskburn Community Centre to facilitate the installation of a sub sea electricity cable to Rathlin Island.


He informed members that the extent of the Way Leave and Lease was displayed in the Chamber and stated that NIE hade agreed to compensate Council in full to a value to be determined by the Valuation and Lands Agency together with all legal costs associated in this request.  The HTS informed members that this request was somewhat retrospective as NIE were taking advantage of a sub sea cabling contractor becoming available.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from NIE to have a Way Leave over Council lands at Sheskburn House and Ballycastle Seafront together with a request to lease approximately double the lands currently occupied would be granted.

Purchase of new/2nd hand 11m Mac Pac – Rathlin Island

The HTS stated that as approved by Council at their Rates Meeting, it was now proposed to go to public tender for the purchase of a new or second hand (not exceeding 3 years old) 11m³ Mac Pac refuse vehicle for service to Rathlin Island.

He informed members that this would be funded by the Environment & Heritage Waste Management Grant.

After discussion, it was agreed to go to public tender for the purchase of a new or second hand Mac Pac refuse vehicle for service to Rathlin Island.

Request to introduce Blue Bin Collection to Schools

The HTS stated that a number of requests had been received recently from schools within the District wishing to avail of Council’s Blue Bin (MDR) collection service.

He informed members that this service had been previously offered to schools on the basis, similar to that employed to households, of an alternative weekly collection, with only one school wishing to avail at that time.

He stated that it was intended to repeat this offer in the next few weeks and if sufficient numbers of schools wish to take part, we would examine a methodology which hopefully would result in no additional cost to Council.
After discussion, it was agreed to write to schools in the area to offer an alternate weekly collection of recycling blue bins and if sufficient numbers wished to take part. A full report would be brought back to Council on those schools wishing to avail of this service.

Waste Data Flow Returns for October – December 2006 (to be heard in committee)
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The HTS stated that in the last few months Council had been receiving an unusual number of follow-up queries on our October – December 2006 Waste Data Flow Return from NILAS.

He informed members that all queries that had been received seem to involve waste forwarded to City and Industrial Waste’s site for processing.

The HTS stated that apart from the inordinate amount of time being spent on dealing with these queries it would appear our previous achievement of 33% recovery may be affected as a result.

He informed members that Council would be fully informed on this matter as it progressed.
The HTS also informed members of an incident involving a mechanic who had been injured.  He also referred to a request to scatter ashes at the Millennium Park, Bushmills.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request received for the scattering of ashes at the Millennium Park, Bushmills would be granted.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Japanese Knot Weed
The HTS stated that Japanese Knot Weed had been discovered at the Harbour Ballycastle.  He informed members that this needed to be removed and treated as soon as possible.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Japanese Knott Weed at the Harbour, Ballycastle would be removed with advice taken from EHS and DARD.

After discussion,

Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,



“That the Technical Services Report be adopted.”

Councillor McShane requested permission to bring forward item seven on the agenda.


This was agreed.

07/12:07
WRITE A LETTER TO WATER SERVICE REGARDING THE PROPOSED WATER WORKS PROGRAMME ON HARBOUR ROAD, BALLINTOY.

(Requested by Councillor McShane)

Councillor McShane requested that a letter be sent to Water Service regarding the hold up on the proposed water works programme on Harbour Road, Ballintoy.

She informed members that finances scheduled for this work had been redirected to an EC directive on urban waste water.  She stated that the rural community had been disadvantaged and that this should be looked at.
After discussion, this was agreed.
07/12:06
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions

The ACE stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from St Ciarans Camogie Club, Cushendun and suggested that this request be forwarded to the Sports Advisory Committee.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Voluntary Contributions request from St Ciarans Camogie Club, Cushendun would be redirected to the Sports Advisory Committee.

Vacant Posts within Technical Services

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

The ACE stated that as Council were aware the Waste Recycling Officers post within Technical Services was currently vacant.

She stated that with the increasing regulation and complexity of waste management issues, the opportunity had been taken to review the operational and management requirements within Technical services to ensure Council maintain best service delivery. She informed members that the following staffing arrangements were now recommended for approval:

Appointment of Waste Management and Technical Services Co-ordinator (WMTSC)

She stated that this post would oversee the Waste Management issues within the Council, ensure compliance with EC directives and other regulations, and be responsible for the development and implementation of waste recycling initiatives. She informed members that this post would also assist the HTS with general management issues such as monitoring budgets, overtime, performance indicators, regular appraisal and review of service standards and continuing development of services, assist with rescheduling and risk assessments. She stated that this post would report to the HTS and have responsibility for the Operational Foreman and Supervisor.

Appointment of a Clerical Assistant

The ACE stated that the PA to the Head of Technical Services now undertook additional administrative duties in relation to waste management, required to meet the increasing monitoring requirements of EHS and the NWWMG. She informed members that it was therefore recommended that a Clerical Assistant be appointed to provide additional secretarial and routine clerical support for the service.  She stated that this would also enable the PA to HTS to assist the WMTSC in the delivery of a programme for waste education and awareness throughout the district.

The ACE stated that it was envisaged that the cost of these changes would be funded entirely by a combination of savings from the Waste Recycling Officer post, savings in overtime, and additional income generated from close monitoring and implementation of waste charges.

After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,

“That a Waste Management and Technical Services Co-ordinator and Clerical Officer would be recruited for the Technical Services Department.”

The meeting continued out of committee.

Disability Champion

The ACE stated that as part of the effective implementation of the Disability Action Plan, the Council had outlined a commitment to appoint a Disability Champion from the elected members.  

She stated that it was recommended the Chairman of Moyle Disability Forum therefore be appointed, which was currently Councillor O McMullan.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,

“That It was agreed that Councillor O McMullan would be appointed as Disability Champion as part of the implementation of the Disability Action Plan.”

Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Westfield Health

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Westfield Health and a meeting held on 25th April with Lorraine Milne, a representative of the company.

She informed members that Westfield Health was an award winning healthcare provider, with more than 85 years experience and over a third of a million policy holders.

She stated that recent award nominations included Healthcare cash plan provider of the year and sickness absence solution provider of the year.

The ACE stated that Councils currently subscribing to the scheme include North Down, Ards, Cookstown and Omagh.

She informed members that the foresight plan, offered by Westfield Health could help to reduce absenteeism, recruit and retain staff, improve staff morale, motivation and productivity, lower the risk of stress and musculoskeletal related litigation, ensure employees cope with personal and work related problems, provide early intervention with diagnostic benefits, and can help as an integral part of your health and safety policy.
The ACE outlined details of the Plan and Council contributions. She stated that the scheme covered employees and Councillors and informed members that employees could upgrade their level of cover through payroll deduction and have the opportunity to join their partners for an additional premium.

She stated that the subscription cost to Moyle would be £7,020pa.  This is based on 120 employees and 15 Councillors at £1 per week for 52 weeks.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would subscribe to the healthcare provider Westfield Health at a cost of £1 per employee and Councillor per week.

Trading Concessions

The Ace stated that as members would recall it was agreed at the meeting 16 April 2007, to defer a decision regarding a letter received from Mr Harry Douthart offering £50 to sell ice cream at the Quay Road Playing Fields.

She informed members that Mr Douthart had been contacted and had now increased his offer to £150.00 which meets the Council’s policy of a minimum of £150 for trading at this location.  She stated that as no other tenders had been received for this area it was now recommended that Mr Douthart’s tender be accepted.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would accept the trading concession of £150 offered by Mr Harry Douthart to sell ice cream at the Quay Road Playing fields.

Acquisition of a Wayleave, lands at Main Street Bushmills

The ACE stated that correspondence had received correspondence from J A McClelland & Sons (Aucts) Ltd, requesting Council to consider the possibility of Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd acquiring a 10m wide wayleave over the Councils Playing Fields, to lay a 125mm replacement effluent pipe.
She informed members that it had been stated that in carrying out the proposed work it was their intention to do so with the minimum amount of disruption and in doing so the existing wayleave across the land in question would be relinquished.

She stated that J A McClelland & Sons had also stated that Old Bushmills Distillery were anxious to proceed with the project at an early date and would be pleased to discuss the matter with Council’s valuer or agent.  The agent fees and legal costs would be the responsibility of Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd.

Councillor McIlroy enquired if this work would interfere with the planned Robert the Bruce Festival in Bushmills.

In reply the ACE stated that this could be made a condition of Council agreement.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from JA McClelland on behalf of Old Bushmills Distillery to acquire a 10m wide Wayleave over the Councils Playing Fields would be granted subject to taking account of the planned Robert the Bruce Festival in June.

The Glens YFCU

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from YFCU Antrim County Committee, requesting permission to hold a Volleyball competition and barbeque on Ballycastle beach or at the seafront on the 3 August 2007. 

After discussion, this was agreed.

Attendance at Council Meetings

The ACE stated that further to Councillor queries regarding attendance at Council Meetings, attached in Appendix 8 was a copy of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) (Northern Ireland) Order 1995

She stated that Article 3 of the order provided further detail on ‘Vacation of Office on account of non-attendance’.

She informed members that a Councillor must attend a meeting of the Council within six months from the date of his last attendance, and that this meeting could be a meeting of any body attendance at which was an approved duty.
Councillor McDonnell stated that he felt this did not explain an approved duty adequately.

Bushmills Children and Young People’s Services

The ACE stated that Correspondence had been received from Bushmills Children and Young People’s Services regarding the rental claim for Bushmills Community Centre for September 2006.

She stated that the Bushmills Out of School service had to close at the end of December 2006 because funding had run out, and had stated that they were indebted to the Council for waiving its rent for October, November and December 2006.  

She informed members however that due to the finance officer being absent the invoice for September was overlooked. She informed members that as the account for the Out of School now being closed, the Bushmills Children and Young People’s Services would like Council to consider taking over the assets of the door security system which was fitted and the room dividers by way of recompense.  She stated that the door system cost £1500 to install and the specifically designed and built room dividers cost £14,500.

The ACE stated that the Community Centre staff had stated that the security system was invaluable as they could monitor who came in and out of the building at all times, day or night.  She informed members that this meant that the hall complied with Child Protection guidelines when children were in the hall.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Councillors Allowances - Dependants Carers Allowance

The ACE stated that a letter had been received from DOE regarding clarification of the definition of the term “carer” with reference to paragraph 6.7 on page 12 of the “Guidance on Councillors Allowances – April 2007” 
The ACE informed members that the departments view was that a family member in the same household as the dependant would not qualify for a Dependant’s Carers’ Allowance, nor would an immediate family member qualify (son/daughter; mother/father; or brother/sister), even if they lived elsewhere.  She stated that for example a son or daughter could not claim an allowance to care for an elderly parent, whilst another son or daughter of the dependant (who was a councillor) attended to council business.
In reply to Councillor O Black, the ACE stated that childcare could be included in this but that it would have to be a registered child minder.
Addendum to the Corporate Services Report
Enhancement of the shower wall at the seafront

The ACE stated that the Youth Council with the Museum’s Service were working with a professional artist to enhance the shower wall on the seafront with a mosaic. She informed members that this would contribute to positive spaces on the seafront. She stated that they were hoping to book a small room in the recreation centre to make the mosaic tiles for one evening a week over a six week period. After this the young people would work in-situ with the professional artist to install the mosaic. The ACE stated that it was recommended that this room be given to them free of charge as part of the council’s commitment to positive experiences for young people on the seafront over the summer.  

After discussion, it was agreed that a room in the recreation centre would be given free of charge for one evening a week for a period of six weeks to the Youth Council to enable them to work on a project to enhance the shower wall at the seafront, Ballycastle.

Ballymoney Flying Club

The DFA stated that a request had been received from Ballymoney Flying Club to use the green area to the left of the fountain at the seafront to stage a model aircraft display on 10th June.

After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

Community Groups use of Council property

Councillor McIlroy stated that he wished Council to consider allowing Community groups to use Council property free of charge for their meetings.

He stated that groups who were formed for the good of the community had to pay for the use of halls when they were fundraising to benefit the local communities.

Councillor Blaney stated that this would set a precedent for the use of Council property and informed members that Council had to provide staff and electricity etc for the use of such halls.

Councillor McMullan stated that he agreed with Councillor McIlroy in principle but informed members that there was a grant available of £100 per year to be used for such purposes.  He stated that small groups could also apply to the North Antrim Community Network for a grant of between £300-£500.

After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin,

“That Community Groups working for the betterment of the community get accommodation free of charge for meetings.”

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this stage.

The Clerk suggested that this issue be left as an agenda item for the next rates meeting.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed and amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That meeting the issue of free use of Council property by Community groups and groups serving the community would be discussed at the next rates meeting.”

On a vote being taken on the amendment, there were five votes in favour of and no votes against the amendment which was carried.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Councillor Blaney stated that payment for these rooms would still be due until this issue was discussed at the rates estimates meeting.
Agenda item number seven had already been dealt with.
07/12:08
DRINKING BAN IN DIAMOND AREA BALLYCASTLE
(Requested by Councillor Blaney)

Councillor Blaney stated that he had been contacted by a number of people regarding Council’s decision to ban drinking throughout the town.  He informed members that there had been dismay at the fact that during the Lammas Fair and different events people would not be allowed to stand outside the public houses to watch with their drink.

He enquired if it would be possible to have a ban on drinking in front of the Church in the Diamond area of the town but to allow drinking in the rest of the diamond area.

Councillor Harding stated that there had been the usual people there on Sunday whilst a service was ongoing in the Holy Trinity Church.  She informed members that it was highly disrespectful.  She stated that the idea had also been to discourage drinking and anti-social behaviour in the young people of the area.

Councillor Newcombe stated that putting up signs would not protect the young people in the area from the dangers of drinking.

Councillor McMullan stated that Councillor Blaney's proposal would be unworkable and informed members that the ban on the original areas of the town had not worked.  He stated that the original areas should be worked upon first before any extension of the ban could be considered.
Councillor McDonnell stated that a drinking ban was unworkable.  He informed members that with the new smoking ban people were being asked to leave their drinks unattended to go outside to smoke and that this increased the dangers of their drinks being ‘spiked.’

After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney,

“That the decision to extend the no drinking byelaws to include Ann Street, Diamond, Castle Street (to Coleraine Road), Market Street, Millennium Park, Bushmills, Cottage Wood Site and Main Street, Cushendall be rescinded and that the laws would cover only the original areas specified.”

On a vote being taken, there were fours votes in favour of and four votes against the proposal.  The Chairman used his casting vote in favour of the proposal which was carried.

It was agreed that Mr Mawdsley would do no further work on this issue.

Agenda item number nine had already been dealt with.

07/12:10
CLOSURE OF BANK IN ARMOY



(Requested by Councillor Hartin)

Councillor Hartin stated that he had received phone calls voicing concerning the proposed closure of the Northern Bank in Armoy.  He informed members that local residents were alarmed at the thought of having to travel to Ballycastle or Ballymoney in order to bank their money.  He proposed that a letter be sent to the Northern Bank strongly objecting to the closure of the Armoy branch.

This was agreed.

 Councillor McMullan requested that the bank also be notified that the cash machine in Cushendall was out of order again.
This was also agreed.
07/12:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Rural Community Network, Community Development Summer School.  To be held 21st, 22nd and 23rd May at Lusty Beg Island, Co Fermanagh.  

There were no nominations for this conference.

Association of Municipal Authorities of Ireland, Annual Conference.  To be held 13th – 15th September 2007 at the Brandon House Hotel, New Ross.  

There were no nominations for this conference.

07/12:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


There were no Notices of Applications Under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

07/12:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/12:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 4th May 2007 from Help the Aged inviting members to attend the Northern Area Meeting of Help Stop Elder Abuse Campaign to be held on 31st May 2007
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Councillor McCambridge attend the Northern Area Meeting of Help Stop Elder Abuse Campaign to be held on 31st May 2007.”
Northern Health and Social Services Board, Northern Area Children and Young People’s Committee Second Annual Review 2006/07 and Work Plan for 2007/08 to be held on 8th June 2007 

After discussion,


Councillor Newcombe proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan attend the Northern Area Children and Young People’s Committee Second Annual Review 2006/07 and Work Plan for 2007/08 to be held on 8th June 2007.”

Northern Ireland Amenities Council 50th Anniversary Celebration
After discussion, 


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Councillors McConaghy, Blaney and McIlroy would attend the Northern Ireland Amenity Council 50 year anniversary event and that Councillor McConaghy would provide details of this and inform of their attendance.”
07/12:
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
No items were raised for discussion.
The meeting concluded at 1:50pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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